

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10th AUGUST 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, H A Harding, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mr Kevin McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services






Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Dr John McPeake, Northern Ireland Housing Executive





Mr Frank O’Connor, Northern Ireland Housing Executive





Mr David Irvine, Northern Ireland Housing Executive




Mrs Mona Conway, Northern Ireland Housing Executive
09/16:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, Blaney, Graham, Hartin, McAllister, Mc Cambridge and P McShane.

Chairman’s Business

Expression of Sympathy

Councillor C McShane offered condolences to the McCooke family from Armoy following the tragedy at the inaugural Armoy Road Race.  

She stated that the family had spoken out that there was no-one to blame and that the accident should not affect the race.

Councillors M Black, McConaghy, McIlroy and Harding wished to be associated with these comments.

Armoy Road Race
Councillor C McShane stated that the Armoy Road Race had been a spectacular event up until the tragic end.  She informed members that she wished to commend the organisers for the professional manner with which the event was organised and run.  She stated that she was proud that Moyle Council had sponsored the event.
Tall Ships
Councillor C McShane stated that she had been delighted that the Tall Ships had been invited to dock in Ballycastle before going to Belfast.  She informed members that she had been impressed by the number of ships which had come to Ballycastle.  She stated that she had been invited by the Captains of the Etoille and Belle Poule to meet them on board and had afterwards brought them and their crew back to the Council Offices for a reception.  She stated that she was glad to see so many councillors in attendance at such short notice.  She informed members that the ships had created a huge local interest and it was great to see Ballycastle busy and bustling with excitement.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and agreed that it had been exciting for Ballycastle.

Councillor Newcombe wished to be associated with these comments.

Second Monthly Council Meeting for August
After discussion, it was agreed that the second monthly meeting of August would be held on 17th August due to the Lammas Fair being on 24th August.
09/16:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8th JUNE 2009 AND THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 23RD JUNE 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th June 2009 and the AGM held on 23rd June 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th June 2009 and the Annual General Meeting of 23rd June 2009 be adopted”.
09/16:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON ON 8th JUNE 2009 AND THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 23RD JUNE 2009

Allotments at Currysheskin

Councillor McIlroy enquired if the allotments at Currysheskin had been marked out.

The HTS stated that only one resident had been interested in an allotment and informed members that they were currently looking into which area would be best.

Summer Seat at Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the HTS stated that he had been unable to locate the whereabouts of the Summer Seat which had been removed from Bushmills during the scheme. 
Councillor McIlroy stated that he would like to see the bench reinstated in the Diamond area.  He informed members that this had been a fairly new seat.

The HTS stated that four had been put in place during the scheme and that this was therefore an increase in capacity.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he thought that the seat had been placed in the Millennium Park.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That the missing seat be replaced.”

Councillor McMullan stated that another seat was required for the Play Park in Cushendall.

The HTS stated that this was an amount of £250 - £300 for each seat and that this had not been set aside in the budget.
After discussion, it was agreed that two benches would be purchased. One for Bushmills and one for Cushendall.

Tourist Sign posting to the Carrick-a-rede Rope Bridge
Councillor McConaghy stated that he had noted in the minutes of 8th June that there had been a resolution to the question of the proposed tourist signage to Carrick-a-rede.  He informed members that whilst he was happy with the resolution he was not happy that he had not been personally informed of the outcome.

Councillor C McShane stated that these comments would be taken on board for future reference.
09/16:04
NORTHERN IRELAND HOUSING EXECUTIVE, DISTRICT HOUSING PLAN – FORMAL CONSULTATION

Councillor C McShane welcomed Dr John McPeake, Mr Frank O’Connor, Mr David Irvine and Mrs Mona Conway from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive.



Dr McPeake stated that it was his first visit as a Director of the NIHE.  He informed members that the Chief Executive sends his regards and introduced to members the other representatives present.


He informed members that the credit crunch was having an effect on the NIHE in terms of funding.  He stated that they relied heavily upon the sale of land and property and that the property market had collapsed leading to the sale of land and properties drying up.  He informed members that two years ago they would have had an income of £100 - £150 million from this source and that this year it was less than £10 million.  



Dr McPeake stated that there was a big capital programme but that the pressure at the minute was having to prioritise.  He informed members that with regards to social housing there would be 1700 new starts this year.  He stated that there would be help for vulnerable households and a maintenance investment but informed members that the problem was that the grants programme had been cut from £40 million to £20 million.  He stated that if grant approval was issued last year the NIHE would stand by this and meet obligations and that mandatory grants such as disability care grants would be issued but the problem would be with discretionary grants.



 Mr O’Connor informed members that he would go through aspects of the plan. He went through the actual spend for 2007/08 and projected spend for 09/10 for Moyle.


He referred to page 19 of the report and informed members that in 2006 there had been 36 properties sold but that last year there had only been one, he informed members that this was where the problems had come from.


Mr O’Connor stated that it had been decided that Ballycastle was in need of 167 new social houses in the next five years.  He informed members that this year there was a scheme at Ramoan Road for seven houses in association with Habinteg.  He informed members that all settlements in the district of Moyle needed accommodation.  He informed members that the NIHE had no land and encouraged Housing Associations to come forward with any proposals they could.


Councillor C McShane thanked representatives from the NIHE for their presentation.



In reply to Councillor C McShane, Dr McPeake stated that he was not sure if the development on Ramoan Road would be a Shared Future Scheme as there were only 7 proposed units now.


In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr O’Connor confirmed that the Northern Trust had not been in touch with the NIHE regarding Rathmoyle.



Councillor McMullan stated that he was glad to see that more houses were needed in Cushendall.  He referred to the criteria for awarding housing and informed members that there was no guarantee that houses would be awarded to local people.  He stated that the criteria needed to be looked at and amended as at present anyone from any area could get a house and this was not helpful to local people wanting to stay in the area they grew up in.  He stated that he would like to see Community Groups being consulted as to who moves into areas for the betterment and upkeep of the community.  He informed members that some areas had this arrangement already.



He informed members that there were also some problems with Disability grants for NIHE houses and stated that there was a case in Cushendall which he would discuss with the members of NIHE following the meeting.


Councillor O Black stated that she appreciated the situation regarding the credit crunch.  She enquired about grants and who would be eligible to receive them.


Dr McPeake stated that the mandatory grants would be available as the NIHE had to award these to those who qualified but that the Discretionary grants would be affected.  He stated that applications would be taken as normal but that the only guaranteed grants would be for public health notices.  He informed members that approvals issued in the last year would be honoured.


Councillor O Black enquired if a pensioner in need of double glazing would be eligible.



Dr McPeake stated that unless there was a serious Health and Safety risk or the house was structurally run down there was no money to provide grants for such things.  He informed members that this was a great disappointment to him as he was a fan of the scheme.  He stated that it was all just a question of available funds.


Councillor McIlroy stated that if the money problems had only begun in the last year and had been good over the past five years how many new builds had there been in Moyle in this period.


Dr McPeake stated that last year the target was 1,500 and the number achieved was 1,593.  He informed members that this year the money had just run out and that 1,100 units had been completed.  He stated that the target for this year was 1,750 and 2,000 for next year.  He informed members that locations needed to be identified for sites for the schemes.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr O’Connor stated that any land owned by the NIHE was outside the development limit of Ballycastle and that planning permission would therefore not be granted.



 Councillor McDonnell enquired about housing stock being sold and remaining stock.


Mr O Connor stated that there would be 1,750 new builds this year and that stock was going up.



Councillor McDonnell stated that he hoped it would not be the practice that community groups would have a say in who would be allowed into their town.  He informed members that he would find this arrogant.



Mr O’Connor stated that the issue of locals and local housing was an old chestnut.  He informed members that from a legal point of view the NIHE could not be seen to be discriminating and that anyone in Northern Ireland could therefore apply for a house anywhere.


Councillor McMullan stated that he appreciated all that was said and informed members that a main concern would be anti-social behaviour and its detrimental effect on communities.  He informed members that he feared that statutory bodies were moving their problems into other areas.


Mr O’Connor stated that this was moving into issues of law and statute.  He informed members that the NIHE could impose restrictions on individuals found guilty of anti-social behaviour through the legal process.


Councillor Newcombe stated that he felt that there was a feeling that the Moyle area was an easy place to get into.  He informed members that he had been informed by individuals that they had not got into other places but were able to get into Moyle.



Mr O’Connor stated that this was not his understanding and that he had heard this argument from other areas also.



Councillor M Black commended the NIHE on their homelessness programme, she enquired how the criteria for homelessness worked.


Mr O’Connor stated that the NIHE could take action once there was a threat of repossession or a danger that a tenant may become homeless.  He informed members that there were points allocated for being homeless and that with hostels in use also points would go up again depending upon how long a tenant was in a hostel.



Councillor C McShane stated that the travelling community were currently in Ballycastle and that this was an ongoing issue each year.  She stated that meetings were now being held to try to reach some sort of resolution and to find a site in co-ordination with the NIHE and PSNI.  She informed members that this did not appear to be in the NIHE Strategy.

Mr O’Connor stated that there was also a committee within the NIHE to deal with this issue.  He stated that the need was not assessed by himself or local staff but at Northern Ireland level.  He informed members that the only identified sites were in Belfast area, Newry, Dungannon, Coalisland and Derry.
Ms Conway stated that there was a paragraph on the Travelling Community on page 30 of the report.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished to take this opportunity to thank the NIHE local staff for the work they do in the community and in Bushmills.  He stated that they had made great improvements in the estates in Bushmills.
Councillor Harding thanked the local staff also for their help in the community and asked that they pass on her regards to Patricia Norris.
Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to thank the people in the Grants Office in Ballymena as they had always gone out of their way to help.
Councillor C McShane agreed with these comments and thanked the representatives of the Housing Executive for their presentation
09/16:04
TECHNICAL SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Technical Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Development at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle
The HTS stated that the Planning Service had asked for a Land Contamination Report to be completed on the site before a decision on the development could be made.  He informed members that this was due to its close proximity to the old gas works.  He outlined quotations received from Consultants to complete the report.
After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That White Young Green would be appointed to carry out a Land and Contamination Report in relation to the development at Fairhill Street in Ballycastle.”
Additional Name for Ballycastle War Memorial

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Robert Thompson requesting the name of Robert Heggarty who served in World War II, be added to the Ballycastle War Memorial.  The Heggarty family came from Ballinlea, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that the name of Robert Heggarty would be added to Ballycastle War Memorial subject to ratification from the British Legion. 

Vandalism in the Moyle Area from 1st June 2009 – 4th August 2009
The HTS outlined details of vandalism on Council property within the district between 1st June 2009 and 4th August 2009.  He informed members that all incidences had been reported to the Police.
Councillor McMullan stated that vandalism was getting worse and suggested that a monthly costing be placed outside the building for members of the public to see.  He informed members that something needed to be done.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the more this issue was highlighted the worse it appeared to become.  He informed members that it was costing the rate payers of Moyle.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with Councillor McMullan in that something needed to be done about this he enquired about an awards scheme.  He stated that he was angry that the public conveniences at Dunseverick had been vandalised as they were only re-opened.

The Clerk stated that he understood what Councillor McMullan was suggesting but he was concerned that this may set a target to exceed for the vandals.

Councillor McMullan stated that the rate payers of Moyle were suffering and that they should be informed that money spent on this could be better spent on other facilities.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he agreed totally with this sentiment and stated that the rate payers had a right to know how much money was being spent on rectifying the effects of vandalism.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting at this point.
Councillor M Black stated that the press did a good job in highlighting this issue.  She informed members that it always seemed to be the public conveniences which suffered.
Councillor McIlroy appealed to the General Public to report any incidences of vandalism.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was a Council policy whereby play equipment would not be replaced if vandalised and informed members that there did not seem to be any penalty for this vandalism.

Councillor McConaghy enquired if the CCTV was worth investing in.

Councillor C McShane enquired as to how many crime doers had been apprehended due to CCTV.

Councillor Newcombe enquired if Council’s insurers had paid compensation in relation to an incident at Market Street Toilets.

 After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would investigate this and report back to Council.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that repairs to the Bushmills toilets were part of the lease.

Councillor C McShane stated that public conveniences were an issue that needed to be resolved.  She informed members that as a tourist area they needed to be right and that the rate payers were suffering due to the continued vandalism.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Report would be adopted”.

09/16:06
REPORT FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES 
The Report for Tourism and Leisure Services having been circulated, was taken as read.
C.A.A.N. (Countryside & Access Activities Network), Glenariff Forest

Park Recreation Development Proposal   

The HTLS stated that communication had been received from C.A.A.N. indicating that after a number of years of trying they had finally got agreement from Forest Service, for the preparation of a “Tourism and Recreation Masterplan” for Glenariff Forest Park.  He informed members that the plan would consider existing and potential use of the Forest Park and its buildings.  He stated that it would ultimately propose how the Forest Park could be developed to become one of the key tourist attractions along the Antrim Coast.  He informed members that the plan would also consider future management arrangements for the delivery of the new facilities.

The HTLS stated that a similar plan was currently underway involving C.A.A.N., Down District Council, Forest Service and N.I.T.B. for Tullymore Forest Park.  He informed members that C.A.A.N. would welcome a similar partnership approach for Glenariff and have had a positive indication from N.I.T.B. for funding through its new innovation fund.  He stated that in order to take it forward approx. £8,000 would be required from Council.
The HTLS stated that this scheme had enormous potential and an opportunity for £2 – 2 ½ million in future funding.  He asked members to consider this project for the rates estimates next year.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he was in agreement and informed members that Glenariff was one of the biggest attractions on the coast and that it deserved to be built upon.

Councillor O Black agreed with these sentiments but voiced her concern with the fact that it seemed to be a lot of money for a plan.

The HTLS stated that this would be a masterplan and that the £8000 would be in the next years rates, he informed members that an assurance was required before C.A.A.N could apply for funding.  He stated that they would bear the brunt of the finances until the Council contribution could be taken from next years rates.
Councillor O Black stated that she would be in agreement with this.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would set aside £8000 in the rates estimate for next year to go towards a Tourism and Recreation Masterplan for Glenariff Forest Park.

Carnsampson House, Ballycastle

The HTLS stated that the Causeway Museum Service officers visited the building and had acquired a substantial quantity of material for the Ballycastle collection – military uniforms and other textiles including Victorian costume and riding boots, period textile patterns, archival material relating to Ballycastle and Carnsampson House, fishing bags and animal skins.  
He informed members that other items which CMS would collect for Ballycastle Museum in August when the family returned to Ballycastle included: an old wheelchair, a kit boat c.1915-20, UVF rifle butts, a Brown Bess musket, old bath tub, golf clubs (the family was active in setting up Ballycastle Golf Club), mounted animal heads and a penny farthing.  He informed members that the family is still considering material they want to keep.
Councillor M Black stated that this was of fantastic historical importance.  She informed members that there were some wonderful artefacts and that she was in full support of retention of these.
PEACE III August 2009 – December 2010  

The HTLS referred to Programme 7a North East Cultural Diversity Awareness, respect, & enriching programme

He informed members that the consortium led by Causeway Museum Service and Mid Antrim Museum Service had been successful in their PEACE III 7a application. He informed members that other consortium partners included Corrymeela, Imeall tra Teo and Beyond Skin. He stated that Mid Antrim Museums service was the administrative lead. The HTLS informed members that this project Cultural Connections had started with a consultation evening and public notices to encourage 20 community groups to take part in the programme. He stated that Good  Relations Officers would be advising on this project and once recruited these groups would work with consortium to develop and deliver detailed programme of events and workshops. He informed members that the budget was £124,000.
The HTLS referred to the PEACE III 9b programme ‘Promoting PEACE through Culture & Arts’ 

He informed members that a consortium of Local Authorities from NE Cluster led by Causeway Museum Service and Mid Antrim Museums Service would be delivering this Programme. He stated that Mid Antrim Museums service was the administrative lead. The HTS stated that the Museum Services expected to have the funding confirmed in August.  He informed members that the budget was £120,000.
The HTLS stated that there had been £250,000 had been drawn down for Community based activites.  He informed members that community groups had their own exhibitions and that this was encouraging.
Tourist, Leisure Facility (Update)

The HTLS stated that as members would recall Rachel Fowler of Strategic Leisure presented the feasibility study into the Tourism/Leisure Facility.  He informed members that Council had provided £85k to get to the next stage (planning) for this project.  He stated however, as this is seen to be our flagship capital project going into the new Council, it was suggested that a small steering group be formed comprising an elected member from each DEA, chair/vice chair as ex officio and relevant officers to drive it forward. He stated that a meeting of the group should be convened as soon as possible.
After discussion, it was agreed that one member from each party would be nominated.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed

Councillor Newcombe

Seconded by Councillor O Black

Councillor McConaghy proposed

Councillor Harding

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy

Councillor McIlroy proposed

Councillor Hartin

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy

Councillor McConaghy proposed

Councillor McDonnell

Seconded by Councillor M Black


Councillor O Black proposed

Councillor M Black

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy

It was agreed to approve the formation of a working group for Tourist/Leisure facility and that the following Councillors would sit on this group;

Cllrs Harding, Hartin, McDonnell, Newcombe and M Black.

Cushendall  LIO (Service Level Agreement)

The HTLS stated that  further to Council’s increase in funding to The Glens of Antrim Historical Society to provide an enhanced information service on it’s behalf, a Service Level Agreement has been prepared detailing Council’s requirements. This has been agreed by the Society and will be implemented following Council’s approval.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS stated that there had never been a Service Level Agreement before and that there now was one.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Service Level Agreement between the Glens of Antrim Historical Society and Moyle District Council.
Cushendall Local Information Office (Alteration to Payments) 

The HTLS stated that a letter had been received from The Glens of Antrim Historical Society requesting that they receive the full funding from Council including the rent amount currently paid directly to the Development Group. He informed members that they in turn would pay the rent to Cushendall Development Group on a monthly basis. He stated that this change in system had been agreed between the two groups.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Niall Mellon Township Trust

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from The Niall Mellon Township Trust requesting permission to commence their Pilot’s Run on Sunday 6th September from the Giant’s Causeway. He informed members that there would be approximately 20 runners on the day and they hoped to start the first leg of their race at 8.40 am from the car park at the Causeway. 
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be given for the Niall Mellon Township Trust to commence their Pilot’s run on Sunday 6th September from the Giant’s Causeway.  
DETI Consultation Document on Proposed Changes to Tourist Accommodation. 

The HTLS stated that communication had been received from DETI asking for comments on proposed changes to statutory regulations arrangements for Tourist Establishments. He informed members that the closing date for responses was Friday 2nd October. He stated that should any members wish to respond they should do so by contacting the TDO by Friday 4th September 2009. He informed members that the full consultation document was available online at www.detini.gov.uk.

The HTLS outlined that there would be three categories and that inspections would be every four years.  He stated that if members had any comments or views to forward these to the Tourism Development Officer.
Councillor McMullan stated that he felt that inspections should be more frequent, perhaps every two years.

Councillor McDonnell agreed with these comments.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTLS stated that the draft response would be brought back to Council.  He informed members that local B&Bs had been notified automatically.

Show Jumping Event for Ballycastle

The HTLS stated that a request had come from Mr Liam McGarry asking Council to host an event to launch a show-jumping derby to be held in Ballycastle on Saturday 22nd August. He informed members that the event would run from 10 am with entries being taken on the day. He stated that at their last show they had many International and nation cup riders such as Harry Marshall, Jimmy McCloskey and Ronan McLaughlin. He informed members that the event was registered and approved by the Show-jumping Association of Ireland and insurance was in place to cover the event. He stated that the event was open to the public with no admission charge.

After discussion, it was agreed that Chairperson Cara McShane would attend a photo call to launch a show jumping derby to be held in Ballycastle on Saturday 22nd August, to show Councils approval and support.  

Antrim BC Tourism Conference

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from Antrim Borough Council who were organising their annual Tourist Conference.                                                                                                                                                                              
He informed members that this years theme was “Tourism In the 21st Century – a challenge for all” for January 30th 2010.  He stated that they were asking if one of our elected members would be available to chair one of the sessions during the Conference.
After discussion, it was agreed that Chairperson Cara McShane would chair one of the sessions at Antrim Borough Councils annual Tourist Conference.
PULSE FITNESS – Profit Share Arrangement
The HTLS stated that as members were aware from last months report the Fitness Suite in the Recreation Centre had recently been refurbished doubling the provision by  utilising an adjoining space. He informed members that Pulse Fitness supplied and installed the new equipment and the Fitness Suite now featured their new top of the range Cardio Vascular and Resistance Machines. He stated that the majority of the equipment was IFI Accredited and was DDA compliant which encouraged use from disabled athletes. 
He stated that officers were currently liaising with Pulse Fitness who had indicated that they would be interested in entering into a profit share arrangement with Council. He informed members that this was very much the trend within the current Leisure environment and many Local Authorities who had purchased equipment from Pulse had decided to take up this option. He stated that Joey Dunlop Leisure Centre Ballymoney, Greenvale Magherafelt and Maghera Leisure Centre were some of the clients who were in partnership with Pulse. He informed members that the Company had forwarded a Business Plan and provided a latent demand, market research regarding potential membership targets etc. He stated that the Profit Share would be 65/35 in favour of Council and that it would include Sales and Marketing, Operational and Staff Training Solutions. 
The HTLS stated that the support offered as part of this package was extensive and we believed invaluable assistance to any operator of a fitness facility. He informed members that the consultancy would prepare the facility for the adoption of the quality of culture, create economies, establish efficient procedures and improve the profitability of the new provision. 

He stated that it was proposed to open the new Fitness Suite 8.00am – 9.00pm Monday to Friday, Saturday 10.00am – 5.00pm. He informed members that this would entail employing two part-time or one full-time member of staff to cover shifts and facilitate the new Fitness Suite opening hours. He stated that the business plan indicated that the additional cost would be absorbed through additional income.

He stated that as part of the package Pulse Fitness would employ a full-time membership advisor who would be the first point of contact for the facility.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS stated that the contract would be based upon the information listed out in his report.  He informed members that in terms of wages two agency staff would be employed and that a member of Pulse fitness staff would be employed to attract members. 
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTLS stated that the full on site operating costs would be £38,000 for the first year, he informed members that this would be absorbed by having two hundred members.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would enter into a profit sharing agreement with Pulse Fitness.  The profit share would be 65/35 in favour of Council and the contract would be for a duration of three years with a one year trial period.

Sheskburn Recreation Centre “Open Days”

The HTLS stated that Members may recall that during the rates meetings Councillor McIlroy suggested having open days to promote the centre in the autumn to further improve usage and income.  He informed members that if Council approved the partnership arrangement with Pulse Fitness the Company would have designed a high profile launch arrangement that they have used successfully with their partner Councils.  He stated that it was suggested that our open day/days be planned to coincide with that launch.
Councillor McMullan asked that this be tied in with the disability information evenings if possible.

After discussion, it was agreed to try to co-ordinate the “Open Days” at Sheskburn Recreation Centre with the Disability Information Evening and the launch of Pulse Fitness
The HTLS stated that he would look into this to see if it was possible.

Child Protection Policy & Vulnerable Adults Policy

The HTLS stated that the Sports Development Department had been working closely with our partners in Ballymoney BC, Limavady BC and the NSPCC in compiling the above policy and procedures. He informed members that the Sports Development Recreation Officer and Facility Co-ordinator Community Sport Officer had attended Designated Child Protection Officers Training and were listed as Liaison Officers. He stated that staff training had been identified and would be rolled out in the near future. The HTLS stated that several publications had been initiated to create awareness for staff, centre users, parents, children etc including a Staff Guidance Booklet, Child Protection Information for Parents and Carers and a children’s leaflet. 
It was agreed that Recreation staff would receive staff training on the Child Protection Policy and Vulnerable Adults Policy.  

Carrick-a-rede Tourism Signage, B146/A2

The HTLS stated that following a meeting, Roads Service, NITB and MDC on site, correspondence had been received indicating that agreement had now been reached to provide additional signage. He informed members that this would involve three new signs – a replacement advanced direction sign, a replacement direction sign at the junction and a replacement route confirmatory sign beyond junction.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would share the cost of the Carrick-a-rede Tourism Signage.

Proposed Gunagh Play Area, Gunagh Picnic Site

The HTLS stated that following a request from Sharon Brown, Teacher, Dunseverick Primary School, council staff had a very productive meeting with Ms. Brown and some pupils to discuss their request for play equipment at Gunagh Picnic Site.

He informed members that Council’s Play policy was explained to Ms Brown i.e. new play areas would be developed only at such times as Council agrees to location, content and cost. He stated that Council would give consideration to support the development of new play areas in partnership with the local community. He informed members that the local community group should identify the need and demonstrate a willingness to source match funding thus ensuring a long term commitment and reducing the likelihood of vandalism.

The HTLS stated that Ms Brown agreed to discuss the proposals with the Community Group. He informed members that in the meantime it was agreed that Council Officers would submit an outline planning application to establish if the proposal would be likely to succeed.
Councillor McConaghy agreed that Ms Brown should be involved but stated that he disagreed with the Dunseverick Community Association being involved or having any part or claim to it.  He stated that he wished this project to remain in the hands of Moyle District Council.
The HTLS stated that this park was to be a community facility with community involvement he informed members that if the park was to be Council owned it would have to be 100% funded.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was a very small council area and that he would prefer that this be handled completely by Council as opposed to having the involvement of any other group.
The HTLS stated that most developments of play areas were in conjunction with community groups and that there had never been one in conjunction with a school before.
Councillor McConaghy stated that if it was anything to do with the Community Group he did not wish to be involved.

Councillor C McShane suggested that the HTLS could look into this project again and bring back further information regarding the school and any contribution from Council before a decision would be made.

After further discussion, it was agreed that HTLS would review the request for Play equipment at Gunagh Picnic Site.
Northern Ireland Environment Agency – Access Kinbane Castle
The HTLS stated that following a meeting of 8th January 2009 to discuss access to Kinbane Castle the NIEA had now responded stating that works to secure access to the Castle would be in the region of £55 to £60K.

He informed members that the NIEA would now be open to discussing a potential transfer from MDC so as NIEA could carry out the improvements, subject to agreement.

He stated that NIEA would be grateful if Council would consider this transfer and get back to them with how they wish to proceed.
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would transfer the access to Kinbane Castle to NIEA in order that the improvements to access could be carried out.”

Councillor M Black enquired if NIEA were responsible for Bonamargy Friary as it had been reported to her that there was substantial damages to two headstones at the church.

The HTS stated that he look into this matter.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That the report for the Report for Tourism and Leisure Services be adopted.”
09/16:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the ACE the Clerk delivered this report.

Annual Progress Report on Section 75 of the NI Act 1998 and Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Order (DDO) 2006.

The Clerk stated that the above annual reports had now been completed and were attached in Appendix 3 for approval.  He informed members that these reports would now be submitted to the Equality Commission prior to the deadline of 31 August 2009.  He stated that the reports would also be placed on Councils website for information.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Annual Progress Report on Section 75 of the NI Act 1998 and Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Order (DDO) 2006, would be submitted to the Equality Commission and that they would also be placed on the Councils website.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Application for Financial Assistance with Study

The Clerk stated that an application had been received under Council’s further education and study policy from the Joiner, Technical Services. He informed members that this application met the Policy criteria and was therefore recommended for approval.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,
“That the request for financial assistance from the Joiner in the Technical Services Department be approved.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
Red Bay RNLI – Annual fund-raising Open Day

The Clerk stated that correspondence was received from the Royal National Lifeboat Institution on 3 July 2009, requesting permission for the use of the Waterford Car Park, Boat Park and Slipway to hold its Annual fund-raising open day on 1 August 2009.  He informed members that as this was an annual event previously approved by Council and there was no Council meeting in July to table this permission was granted for the event to take place.
After discussion, it was agreed that RLNI would be granted the use of Waterford car park, Boat park and slipway to hold its annual fund raising open day on 1 August 2009.

Marconi Radio Group Festival – 2 August 2009 

The Clerk stated that a complaint had been received from Mr Hugh Jackson, who was awarded the Ice-Cream tender at the Pier Yard, Ballycastle for 2009, regarding Ice-Cream being sold by another trader at the seafront during the Marconi Radio Group Festival on Sunday 2 August 2009.  He informed members that Mr Jackson was requesting Council to consider compensation for his lack of business during this period.

He stated that members should be aware that Council approved the request from Marconi Radio Group for the use of the seafront area to hold its festival, but did not grant permission for the sale of Ice-Cream or Hot Food.
Councillor M Black stated that there had never been a problem any other year.

Councillor Newcombe enquired as to who gave permission for this vendor.

Councillor O Black stated that Council gave permission for the festival but did not specify what was to be on the area.

The Clerk stated that there were no restrictions but that there was no permission to let out or sub let the area.  He suggested that next time the Marconi Group should be informed of this to ensure that there was no repetition.
After further discussion, following this complaint, it was agreed that the conditions for concessions for the Pier Yard and the letting of the seafront to the Marconi Group would be investigated. It was noted that there were no exclusive rights at present.  It was also agreed that a response would be sent to Mr Jackson regarding the matter.

Northern Ireland Water

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from NIW requesting Council consider disposing of the strip of ground to the rear of Sheskburn to NIW, to facilitate the completion of the Wastewater Treatment Works at Ballycastle.  He informed members that land was required for an underground storm tank and a two storey pumping station.  He stated that if Council were agreeable to the proposal, VLA would be asked to provide a valuation, and NIW would be responsible for all costs associated with the disposal. 

In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk confirmed that it was the grassed area at the rear of Sheskburn.

Councillor C McShane stated that this had been ongoing for years, she informed members that she was opposed to this proposal.

Councillor McDonnell, stated that this was development land and that no building would be permitted on this land if there was a tank below the surface.

Councillor O Black stated that this could surely be located elsewhere.  She stated that this issue needed to be resolved.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That it was agreed that Council would not sell the strip of land to the rear of Sheskburn to Northern Ireland Water.”
Capital Expenditure Loan Sanctions

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from DOE Local Government Division, stating that there was no requirement for capital expenditure loan sanctions to be approved by Voluntary Transition Committees, but that it would be good practice for Councils to keep relevant Voluntary Transition Committees informed.  
He informed members that the Council’s Capital Programme for 2009/10 was tabled at a meeting of the VTC on 25 June 2009 and was noted.

Councillor McMullan reminded members that there was a meeting of the Audit and Governance Working Group on Thursday 13th August at 10:30.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
09/16:08
DALRIADA SLIPWAY, CUSHENDALL


(Requested by Councillor O Black)
Councillor O Black stated that the HTS was looking into this issue and that she hoped that it would be resolved.  She informed members that she had met with the former HTS three years ago and brought the matter to his attention.  She stated that the concrete sticking out was very dangerous and that Council could have been open to potential claims.  She informed members that the concrete needed to be looked at as the area was unsafe.
The HTS stated that new railings had been put on and the wall had been repaired.  He stated that there would be costs involved to make the slipway good and that this facility was rarely used.  He suggested that the slipway could be closed as there was a good slipway at Waterford.

Councillor O Black stated that the slipway was used for walkers if not for boats.

The HTS stated that there was a walkway by the road for the use of pedestrians.

Councillor O Black stated that pedestrians used the slipway also and that it was in a dangerous state.

Councillor McMullan stated that he disagreed with closing the slipway.  He informed members that there was potential for this slipway to be busy again and that some of the smaller boats may come back around to this one with the construction of the Marina.  He stated that it had been used quite a lot and that the moorings were still there.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look at the Dalriada Slipway at Cushendall to see what options would be available and at what cost to Council. 
09/16:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Nilga, Solace and DOE, ‘Reform of the Planning System in Northern Ireland: Your Chance to Influence Change.’  To be held on 26th August at the Craigavon Civic Centre

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed

Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy

Councillor McIlroy proposed

Councillor McConaghy

Seconded by Councillor Harding

The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region.  Annual General Meeting & Conference to be held on 25th and 26th September 2009 at La Mon Hotel & Country Club, Belfast.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney, McMullan, McIlroy and Hartin would attend The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region.  Annual General Meeting & Conference to be held on 25th and 26th September 2009 at La Mon Hotel & Country Club, Belfast and that Councillor McConaghy would attend only the AGM afterwards”.
09/16:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for the Transfer of an Intoxicating Liquor Licence for An Caman, Cushendall.
Application for an Occasional Licence for Cushendun Camogie Club for 23rd August 2009.

Application for Renewal of Bookmaking Office Licence for premises at Main Street, Bushmills.
There were no objections to the above applications.
09/16:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
09/16:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Information from the Department of the Environment regarding Reform of the Planning System in Northern Ireland and a series of consultation events
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 17th July 2009 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding the future delivery of Community Safety Partnership (CSP) and District Policing Partnership (DPP) functions
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 22nd July 2009 from the Department of the Environment regarding inviting Council’s initial views on a new Road Safety Strategy for introduction in 2010, documentation available at www.doeni.gov.uk/roadsafety
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 29th July 2009 from Northern Ireland Water regarding the Waste Water Infrastructure in Ballycastle
Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.
Councillor O Black stated that this was not good enough and that it would mean that there would be no further development until 2012. She informed members that the application for the Marine Hotel would be affected by this as there would not be sufficient infrastructure.  She stated that a private company should not have the authority to say that there should be no further development in Ballycastle for 4-5 years.

Councillor C McShane stated that Northern Ireland Water were due to come to the next Council meeting and that this issue could be raised then but if not a letter could be sent to them.
Letter dated 31st July 2009 from Roads Service regarding issues raised at the Council Meeting of 11th May 2009
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 31st July 2009 from the Northern Ireland Policing Board regarding the District Policing Partnership Annual Conference to be held on 17thy November 2009 at the Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 31st July 2009 from HM Treasury in response to Council’s letter regarding the Presbyterian Mutual Society

This letter was noted.

09/16:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 9:30pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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